MINUTES OF THE TRADING STANDARDS

JOINT ADVISORY BOARD

Tuesday 19 July at 7.30 pm

	PRESENT:
	Councillor:
	Kinnear

Arnold

Dharmarajah
	London Borough of Harrow

	
	Councillor:
	Jones

J. Long
	London Borough of Brent




Also in attendance were John Taylor (Director of Trading Standards), Bill Bilon (Deputy Director of Trading Standards) and Gareth Llywelyn-Roberts (London Borough of Harrow).

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor O’ Sullivan and Michael Read (London Borough of Brent). Councillor Arnold reserved for Councillor Romain and Councillor Dharmarajah reserved for Councillor Gate.
 
Appointment of Chair (from amongst Harrow Members)

RESOLVED:-

That Councillor Dharmarajah be appointed as Chair for the meeting. 

1.  
Notes of previous meeting (inquorate) – 9 March 2005

RESOLVED:-

That there were no minutes to be discussed and agreed as a quorate meeting did not take place.

2.  
Matters Arising

There were no matters arising.

3.
Annual Report of the Director of Trading Standards for the year 2004/2005

The Director of Trading Standards referred the Board to the Annual Report and noted some key areas of interest and concern, in particular the successful launch of the ‘Good Motor Trader Scheme’, the evacuation of the Trading Standards offices due to flooding and asbestos being present and the free testing of car seats to ensure they were fitted correctly, and electric blankets to ensure they were safe. It was explained that where an electric blanket had been found to be unsafe, a voucher for part payment of a new blanket was offered.

It was explained that the Department of Trade and Industry (DTI) was trying to improve the consistency of services offered through: (1) the peer review scheme; (2) the Consumer Direct consumer helpline; and (3) the Hampton Report. It was further explained that Trading Standards would for the first time be included in the Comprehensive Performance Assessment and the constant need for staff training to meet changing legislation was emphasised.

The Director of Trading Standards invited questions from Members.

In response to a Member’s question regarding the relationship between Consumer Direct and Trading Standards, the Director replied that Consumer Direct was a private operation. The Board was informed that when a consumer contacted Consumer Direct they would either be helped if the enquiry were simple, or referred to Trading Standards if the problem was more complex or needed investigating. Since April when the operation had started in London, Trading Standards had received approximately 100 notifications or referrals each month and it was noted that telephone calls to Trading Standards had not diminished either.

The Chair congratulated Trading Standards on the significant amount of work that had been completed during the year.

RESOLVED:- That the Annual Report and the Members’ contributions be noted. 

4.
Consumer Support Network

The Board considered the report of the Director of Trading Standards which detailed the Brent and Harrow Consumer Support Network Project Bids. The Deputy Director of Trading Standards explained that the DTI had set up the Consumer Support Network as the quality of the advice given was inconsistent across the country. 

The bids of Brent and Harrow differed as the two boroughs faced different issues. Brent’s bid had focused on the Afro-Caribbean population in Brent using the service less than any other community and the high number of elderly people being victims of rogue traders. The £10,000 that had been given to Brent would be used to educate the elderly and Afro-Caribbean community through consumer information packs. Banks would also inform Trading Standards of any unusual withdrawals from elderly people. The Harrow bid had focused on the high dissatisfaction of the Asian community with the service they received. The £10,000 given to Harrow would target assessment of the reasons for dissatisfaction in order to reduce it. It was added that dissatisfaction was often caused by people having the wrong expectations and not realising that Trading Standards could advise them how to proceed with an issue, rather than doing it for them. Forging closer links with Asian community groups and training their advisers to advise should reduce the dissatisfaction with the service.

In response to a Member’s concern that educating the elderly through community groups would not reach vulnerable housebound people, the Deputy Director replied that they would receive information from those that enter the property, for example carers and through programmes such as the distribution of leaflets with Meals on Wheels.

In response to a question from a Member regarding how the programme’s success would be measured, the Deputy Director reported that Trading Standards would use their own data and conduct surveys to investigate if the education programmes had worked and if there were more Afro-Caribbean users of the service and less dissatisfaction amongst the Asian community. Also, the DTI would require reports to be submitted.

RESOLVED: That (1) the report be noted; and

(2) Members receive an update report at the end of the Financial Year 2005/06.

5. Trading Standards within the Comprehensive Performance Assessment

The Director of Trading Standards reported that for the year 2005/06, Trading Standards would be included in each Council’s Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA) for the first time. It was explained that in the past the Trading Standards Service had a Best Value Performance Indicator (BV166) but this was not included in the CPA. From 2005/06 BV166 would be one of the five Performance Indicators for the Trading Standards Service, which would count towards the overall CPA of each council. The other four indicators would be consumer satisfaction, business satisfaction, visits to high-risk premises and levels of business compliance. It was explained that although there would be no financial or staff implications, if Members wanted to reach the highest rating on all Performance Indicators, extra staff and finance could be needed. However it was not known how heavily the CPA would weight these particular Performance Indicators.

It was reported that surveys would be highly weighted and would comprise 15 of the 51 environment indicators.

In response to a Member’s concern that in Brent during 2004/05 only 66% of high risk premises were inspected, the Director informed the Board that there had been more complaints in Brent. These took priority and there had also been staff shortages due to long-term sickness and maternity leave so visiting 100% of the premises had not been possible. However for the 2005/06 year, the aim would be to inspect 100% of the high-risk premises.

RESOLVED: That the report and the Members’ contributions be noted.

6.
Any Other Urgent Business


There was none at this meeting.

7.
Date of Next meeting 

The next meeting of the Trading Standards Joint Advisory Board would be held on Tuesday 22 November at Brent Town Hall. 

(Note: The meeting having commenced at 7.30 pm, closed at 9.15 pm)

COUNCILLOR M. DHARMARAJAH

Chair





1
1
_______________________________

Trading Standards JAB – 19th July 2005

